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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
Minutes Executive Board Meeting, September 28, 2022, 7:30 pm
Via Zoom and in Key Escuela School Library 

1.  The President established that a quorum was present. 
2.  Members approved minutes of the August 2022 Executive Board meeting with no changes.
3. Reports from Officers and Committee Chairs.
President Henry McFarland reported on upcoming meeting topics: the October 26 General Membership meeting would feature a presentation and Q&A with County Landscape Architect Joshua Serck about the Upper Bluemont Park project for a tennis complex and updated buildings.  The Arlington County Police Community Engagement Team will join the November 16 General Membership meeting.  The December 14 General Membership meeting will feature a presentation and Q&A on with Project PEACE (Partnering to End Abuse in the Community for Everyone), which works on education, prevention, protection, and support services to end domestic and sexual violence in the community. 

The President reported that, as requested by County officials handing the application of the SER Restaurant to build permanent outdoor seating, he had submitted the letter conveying the position agreed by Bluemont Civic Association members approving SER’s request.  

The President reported that the Site Plan Review Committee Meeting for the Ballston Macy’s site had been postponed again, this time until October.  No meeting date has yet been set.  

The President reported on conversations civic associations presidents have been having with County Board members about the Missing Middle Housing Study and said a final County Board decision could happen in December or January.  

The President discussed County reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd between N. Glebe Road and N. George Mason Drive, and said that County Staff had agreed that in about 8 to 10 months they would share with BCA the County’s six-month analysis of the impact of the study on traffic and safety.

First Vice President Mark Haynes explained that he had a hybrid meeting machine that had a microphone and camera that would follow speakers participating in the meeting, which would be easier, less time-consuming, and more effective for BCA to use.  The President and Secretary welcomed this information, and said they would follow up with Mark.

Treasurer David Smith reported there has been no change in BCA’s bank balance, which was $ 2174.  In response to a question from a BCA member, he reviewed efforts to seek a way to accept dues payments on-line, the barriers to doing so (such as requiring a taxpayer id or use of someone’s private account), and asked if anyone had ideas. 

As BCA’s representative to the Site Plan Review Committee for the 4600 N. Fairfax site, David Smith explained that the Site Plan Review Committee meeting scheduled for September had been postponed with no new date set. He reported on his exchange with the developer seeking answers to questions from BCA members and other neighbors living near the site. Board members agreed with his proposal to request the developer do a walk-through of the site with neighbors and BCA members. 

Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee (NCAC ) Alternative Representative Christopher George reported on the last NCAC meeting, which discussed its updated policy for meetings.  NCAC Representative Nick Pastore reported that the NCP project for 6th Street N and N. Edison street had been delayed due to the need to complete paperwork regarding a required easement. 

The Secretary and President noted the need at future meetings to designate a volunteer to watch the doors to the Key Escuela School to ensure people can get into BCA meetings. 

At this September meeting, Second Vice President Matt Harrison volunteered to handle members signing in for the General Membership meeting, needing voting cards and paying dues.  The Secretary noted the need for someone to do this for future meetings, which is challenging since Executive Board members are engaged in their meeting from 7 to 7:30 pm.

Civic Federation delegates reported on the September meeting of the Arlington County Civic Federation, which included a candidates’ forum.  Civic Federation delegates approved the request of the Rotary Club to join the Federation.  

The Executive Board agreed with the proposal from N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Committee Chair Christopher George that he follow up with County Board Member Takis Karantonis regarding the joint Bluemont and Arlington Forest civic association resolution on N. Carlin Springs Road safety improvements, including Takis’ comment that DES was looking at two intersections raised in the BCA-Arlington Forest resolution, $600,000 being allocated for a 2025 traffic corridor study of Carlin Springs Road, and the County’s study of reducing speed limits on some Arlington streets, including Carlin Springs Road. 

Parks Liaison Hugh Robinson described his long-standing work to steward trees in Bluemont’s public areas.  He had recently met with Arlington’s new arborist and received some additional instructions, including a request that Tree Stewards support the County’s new focus on street trees.  The County asked that the volunteer Tree Stewards assume a street tree belongs to the County and prune and help care for them as needed.  Nine Tree Stewards are qualified to do this work, and are working civic association by civic association all over the County.  They have already done Bluemont.  They are often the people you see in yellow vests working on trees in Bluemont’s public places.  Hugh said his focus for decades has been the Bluemont Junction Trail and parks and green areas in Bluemont.  He said Tree Stewards use the Report A Problem system if they cannot solve a problem with a tree.  Arlington Public Schools subscribes to the Tree Steward program, but has a separate source of funding, so Tree Stewards have to handle their requests differently.  They have pruned trees around Key Escuela in Bluemont.  

The President and other Board members welcomed the invitation by Hugh that they meet him for a walk-through to point out where he is focusing his work. Board members agreed with David Smith that Hugh’s work to care for Bluemont’s trees was awesome. 

Board members discussed Board of Zoning Appeals consideration of cases in Bluemont, agreed they do not see a role for BCA in this process, and that BCA should continue its long-standing practice of not getting involved in these cases. Civic Federation delegate Allen Norton noted the need on a broader level to be aware of the challenge the BZA system faces of developers knocking down a house then making repeated requests through BZA for changes/variances to what they are allowed to do on the site. 
The Board agreed with the President’s proposal that they respond positively to the request by a Bluemont businessman that BCA help “sponsor” the annual Halloween parade. The Board agreed BCA could help publicize the parade. The President said he would get additional information on what support is requested and would inform the Board via email. 

Adjourned at 7:41 pm

Minutes prepared by Laura Kirkconnell
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